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COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT NO. 11 PIERCE COLLEGE

May 8, 2024
MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING

BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT
Clemencia Castro Woolery

Therese Pasquier
Brett Willis 
COLLEGE OFFICERS PRESENT
Dr. Julie White, Chancellor and CEO
Dr. Matthew Campbell, President Fort Steilacoom
Dr. Ilder Betancourt Lopez, VP for Learning and Student Success 
Ms. JoAnn Baria, VP for Workforce, Economic, and Professional Dev.

Mr. Andrew Glass, VP for Technology and Infrastructure 
Ms. Deena Forsythe, Interim Vice President for Human Resources 

Ms. Ha Nguyen, VP for Equity, Engagement, and Belonging
Mr. Curt Warmington, President PCFT
OTHERS PRESENT 
See list

STUDY SESSION

Tour of the Emergency Medical Services remodel space in the Cascade Building 1st floor.
CALL TO ORDER

Ms. Pasquier called the meeting to order at 1:00 pm.
SAFETY MESSAGE
Ms. Pasquier read the safety message
PLEDGE OF
ALLEGIANCE


Ms. Pasquier led the group in the pledge.
QUORUM



A quorum was established with three members present.
CHANGES/ADDITIONS
 
 None
MEETING MINUTES   

Ms. Castro-Woolery moved and Mr. Willis seconded the motion to approve the minutes of the April 10, 2024 meeting minutes.


MOTION PASSED
PUBLIC COMMENT
None

COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

Associated Students of Pierce College District (Reported by Lily Yokoda)
Ms. Yokoda and others reported on the activities in Student Government and Student Activities. They are excited to provide different student engagement opportunities in an effort to maintain a fun and inclusive environment for all students for all students to enjoy.

The student government team are working to finalize their reviews and votes on sixty S&A and Tech fee packets for next year’s budget. Lots of end of the year work is going on with just a month until graduation. 
Pierce College Federation of Teachers PCFT (Reported by Curt Warmington)
Mr. Warmington reported on the following:

 Bargaining Concludes

· We concluded bargaining about 2-3 week ago with a 6:30 hour bargaining session.  We are still writing and signing Tentative Agreement, but we are scheduled for a ratification vote by faculty at the end of this month.  (TAs include starting the new contract in July, as we extended the contract 1 year already.)

· Whether we will be able to get an updated, faculty-ratified contract to you, the Board of Trustees, in time for your June meeting is hoped for but not certain at this point. 

Distinguished Faculty and Ron Schwartz Teaching Award

· Because of Covid, we were already behind on our award schedule, and held our first Distinguished Faculty/RST award dinner in four years last March.  

· As a result, we decided not to double up dinners in one year, and we will honor our 2023-34 honorees, DF Vicki Howell-Williams and our RSTA winner Mary Ann Dahle next Winter, exact date pending. 

Bylaws Revision

· We are currently in the process of revising our PCFT bylaws, which haven’t been updated since 2019.  Priorities in revisions include anti-racism/inclusion (like updating binary pronouns), changes to our dues schedule, mandating greater transparency and communication, making online votes possible, and setting up leadership recruitment and transitional strategies. 

Calendar Updates

· 2026, 2027, and 2028 Academic Calendars are in the works.  We might not have those approved until Fall, however. Our goal going forward is to be at least 3 years ahead. 

SETTING DIRECTION AND VISION
Chancellor’s Report
Dr. White stated that May is Asian American and Pacific Islander Heritage Month, first recognized federally in 1978.  The month of May was chosen for two reasons:  the first transcontinental railroad, built largely by Chinese laborers, was completed in May 1869, and the first Japanese immigrant, at 14-year-old fisherman by the name of Manjiro, arrived on May 7, 1843, by way of a whaling ship.  In recognizing AAPI month, we acknowledge our collective debt to the labor of immigrants from of AAPI heritage, and acknowledge that the theft of labor is the theft of generational progress.  It is the responsibility of all of us to not only learn this history, but to be aware of current issues of discrimination and oppression facing the AAPI community and further to uplift and celebrate our AAPI community members.  Specifically, thank you, Therese and Clemencia for your service as a Trustee. 
 
Dr. White has organized her report to connect it directly to the strategic goals we have outlined together.  In the area of financial stewardship, we are in the midst of the budget planning process.  The budget team, with representatives from across the district and both collective bargaining units, has begun deliberations to review requests for budget increases and decreases.  We will bring the budget to you at the June Board meeting. 
In the area of advancing equitable student outcomes, we were recognized by the Washington Association of College Trustees last week, with their statewide equity award.  We were recognized specifically for our work in revising our hiring processes to center Black and Brown student excellence, our development of Employee Resource Groups to support employees based on their affinity/culture groups, and our work on developing inclusive practices.
Dr. Campbell, Dr. Flores and Dr. White had an opportunity to celebrate our high academic-achieving students at the All-Washington State Academic Team Ceremony at South Puget Sound Community College’s Lacey campus.  It was wonderful to spend time with them and their families over lunch.  She also got to spend time with students during our Village Time session, where she has an informal conversation with students about their experiences here at the College.  They shared many positive experiences with staff and faculty, while also requesting more spaces for informal gathering and increased access to tutoring service.  We are actively reviewing options for both at this time. 
As you may know, the federal FAFSA Simplification Act has required a revision of the FAFSA (Free Application for Federal Student Aid).  Students must complete the FAFSA (or WAFSA if they do not qualify for federal aid) in order for us to provide federal and state funds to them for grants and loans.  The rollout of the new FAFSA was supposed to begin October 1, 2023, but did not happen until December 31.  In Washington, our statewide ctcLink system also requires updates in order to be able to process data in this new format.  Because of these delays, we will not begin to receive accurate financial aid data until June 8.    We typically have about 1,300 students during the summer session (starting July 1), and we estimate that each student’s application will require 45 minutes-1 hour of processing. 
Our financial aid and student services teams have developed a training and implementation plan that will require a huge push in the month of June.  However, due to the sheer volume, it will be nearly impossible to process all student applications before the July 1 start.  The good news is that we have a back-up plan!  We will delay tuition due dates for any students whose financial aid package is not yet ready.  AND the Pierce College Foundation has generously agreed to provide $150,000 in emergency funds for students in need. 
 
As you know, we were named as one of the Top 150 colleges by the Aspen Institute in the fall, making us eligible to compete for the 2025 Aspen prize.  We made it through the first round of narrowing down that top 150; we were one of 50 colleges that they interviewed in March, to determine the top 20 semi-finalists (previously they selected 25 semi-finalists).  Unfortunately, we learned this week that we were not selected as a semi-finalist this round.  She has requested feedback but have not yet received it.  She will be able to leverage her connection as an Aspen presidential fellow to learn more.  Recently, Aspen has been emphasizing post-graduation outcomes, including employment in family-sustaining careers and bachelor’s degree completion.  Much of Pierce’s progress has been focused on outcomes within a student’s time with us.  While we need to continue to focus on that area, we must also determine what more we can do to support students’ progress once they leave us.  Through her Aspen fellowship, she has been provided with more data about these areas, and work is a key priority for the next year.   
In the area of strengthening external partnerships, we sponsored a table at the Lakewood Rotary Wine and Beer Festival, which was a fundraiser for renovation of the Barn at Fort Steilacoom Park.  Thanks to Ms. Boyd for joining us there!  We also hosted Representative Marilyn Strickland’s high school art competition here at Fort Steilacoom, bringing about 50 students, families and art teachers to our campus to show their art. This was a great opportunity to let these folks know of the opportunities available at Pierce College.  And, she joined the Mid-County Leadership Meeting hosted by Bethel School District Superintendent Tom Siegel, where she was able to meet with community, education, and legislative leaders from the Parkland-Spanaway area. 
Dr. White officially graduated from the American Leadership Forum Tacoma Pierce County’s Class XXX leadership development program this weekend, becoming a Senior Fellow.  This program was a unique opportunity to build skills and strengthen community connections, giving her strong relationships with many leaders, from organizations like Metro Parks, the city of Tacoma, the Puyallup Indian Tribe, the Tacoma School District, and many more.  More collaborations from this network are in the works! 
As you know, Dr. White also met with several community leaders to discuss opportunities for service on the Board of Trustees, and an application has been submitted to the governor’s office for consideration.  We are following up regularly to ensure that application is reviewed by the governor as quickly as possible.   
Finally, in this area of external engagement, we are paying attention to the protests and other expressive activities occurring at universities around the country.  We were already in the process of updating those policies prior to the protests, particularly in anticipation of possible unrest during the election season.  We will soon be having public hearings on these policies and will then be moving them forward to the state to be reviewed and added to the Washington Administrative Code. 
 
Last but not least, in the area of employee recruitment, retention, and professional development, we held tenure receptions to celebrate those faculty earning tenure and continuance as probationary faculty.  Thank you to Ms. Boyd for attending the reception at Puyallup.  Dr. White also held open sessions on both campuses of what is called “Jam with Julie,” which is a time for open conversation, dialogues, and questions from employees.  The topics ranged from the budget process to national trends in education to enrollment and beyond. She also is available for class visits and was fortunate to visit a chemistry class and see faculty and students in action.
Board Action 2024-29 Board Policies
Ms. Flores moved and Mr. Willis seconded the motion to adopt the Board Policies as presented.
MOTION PASSED
Ms. Pasquier noted that the trustees and chancellor reviewed and edited the policies to make them

more current and equitable. These policies will replace what is in the current policy manual.
Institutional Effectiveness Monitoring- Maximizing Potential: Employee Learning Metrics and the Emergency Medical Services Pathway
Dr. Sieving reported that between 2022 to 2024, professional development plan submission has increased by 65% for classified staff and over 400% for exempt staff. Overall, 7% increase in total enrollments from 2022-23. A 20% increase in the number of running start students, 5% increase in international students, and 4% increase in state-supported students. 

Dr. Sieving spotlighted our EMS program, we have higher representation of AAPI students in our EMS program compared to the national average. Over 40% of our EMS students are first-generation. Our EMS students out pace national and Washington state NREMT exam pass rates.

Innovation Report- West Regional Paramedic Pathway
Ms. YuVonne Bailey-Navarrete and others discussed the differences between and EMT and a Paramedic and the need for advanced training for a paramedic. They presented about the community need for highly trained paramedics in rural and urban communities, which led to the development of the paramedic program.
The program has many accomplishments:

· Received our Letter of Review from CoAEMSP (Accrediting Body)
· Received State of WA approval for Paramedic program
· Established new relationship with regional hospitals/OR’s 
· Established contracts with regional Fire Departments to have students ride for high acuity call exposure. Contracts span across the state from Ocean Shores, to Yakima and Snohomish County to Lewis County
· Revised the testing process for entry into the Paramedic program to remove bias and barriers 
· Revised and adapted academic pathway for student success to fit Pierce College
· Continue to collaborate with TCC on suggestions and adapting these to Pierce College to fit our goals and needs
· With support from Pierce College, we were able to obtain high fidelity trainers and equipment 
· Recruitment for program is underway for the 2025-2026 cohort (Goal of 24 admitted, 6 placed on waitlist)
The program goals:

· Engage with military and minority community members to garner interest in EMS. Pierce College’s relationship with JBLM is a unique opportunity for the Paramedic program 
· Recruit more women to the EMS field with community engagement
· Have staff that reflect goals of diversity
· Achieve our final approval from accrediting body
· Find new ways to remove financial barriers for students
· Meet the high bar of other state Paramedic programs academically 
The trustees expressed their pride in this program, what a fantastic learning environment has been created and serves a key-role in our communities. 
BOARD BUSINESS
Board Chair Report
Ms. Pasquier expressed her appreciation for the work going on throughout the district. It was exciting to see the EMS space and watch the students in their learning environment. The board looks forward to the coming celebrations of student success with student awards ceremonies and graduation.
ACTIVITIES CALENDAR
The activities calendar was discussed, and members will let the Board secretary know which events they can attend.  
EXECUTIVE SESSION

At 2:40 pm-The Board will now go into executive session for discussion with legal counsel and review the performance of a public employee. The executive session will conclude in 30 minutes unless we announce that it is extended. No action will be taken during the executive session and the meeting will be adjourned at the conclusion of the executive session.
At 3:10 pm the executive session was extended for 45 minutes
NEXT REGULAR MEETING        June 12, 2024, Puyallup Campus
ADJOURNMENT


The meeting adjourned at 3:50 pm.


________________________                                 _______________________             
                

Julie A. White, Chancellor



Therese Pasquier, Chair
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